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MEETING MINUTES Wednesday August 16th, 2023   ELECTRONIC MEETING
STATUS:   PENDING: YES      APPROVED: Yes
MEMBERS PRESENT ELCTRONICALLY: Alexa Wilson, Amy Golden, Mike Morlang 
MEMBERS ABSENT: None
STAFF PRESENT: Ray Golden, John Motley, Connie Malone
OTHER MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC PRESENT: Margaret Mitchell 

Pursuant to House Bill 5002, “Open and Public Meetings Act Amendments,” passed during the 2020 Fifth Special Session of the Utah Legislature and codified under Utah Code Ann. § 52-4-207(4), I, Alexa Wilson hereby make the following written determination in my capacity as Chair of the Board of Trustees of the Ticaboo Utility Improvement District warranting the TUID Board to convene and conduct electronic meetings without an anchor location: 
Members of the public may participate remotely in the meeting. To participate remotely in the electronic meeting, register in advance for this meeting by visiting our website, www.ticaboouid.com/board-meetings to find a link to register and connect to the meeting. AGENDA: Adoption of the Agenda Updates for relevant business Managers’ Report, Board report, Water Rights Protest by BLM, update New Generator Purchase

AGENDA 
Adoption of the Agenda
Updates for relevant business
Managers’ Report
Board report
Water Rights Protest by BLM update
New Generator Purchase


AGENDA:
1)  Call Meeting to Order (Board Chair)
2) Roll Call of Board Members – Alexa Wilson called the meeting to order at 5:30 PM and took a roll call of the members. All board members were present. Alexa Wilson commented that meetings are still being held electronically in accordance with 2020 legislation still in effect allowing electronic meetings.

3)  Adoption of Agenda—Alexa asked if the members had any changes to the agenda. No one had any changes. All board members were in favor of adopting the agenda as it stood. 

4) Approval of minutes for 6/12, 7/19, and 7/31 meetings
Alexa made a motion to approve minutes from 6/12, 7/19, and 7/31 meetings. All board members voted to approve the minutes for each meeting as they stood. 

5) Public Comment: Alexa reviewed the procedures for handling electronic participation by the public. Alexa welcomed all members of the public and invited them to speak, following the guidelines for public comments. There were no volunteers to speak so the public comments section was closed. 

6) Upcoming Meetings: Alexa confirmed upcoming meeting dates for September 13th at Noon, October 11th at 5:30, Nov 8th at Noon, Dec 13th at 5:30 (or at 6PM if there are fee increases) and announced the in-person meeting, public reception, UAMPS visit, and tour: 

October 11th—members of the public are invited to attend a tour of the facilities including the generator room and the water tanks. Representatives from UAMPS (Utah Association of Municipal Power Systems) will also be visiting and touring the TUID facilities. At 5:00 the public is invited to visit, enjoy refreshments, talk, and ask questions outside the Ticaboo Lodge conference room. At 5:30 p.m. there will be an in-person meeting in the Ticaboo Lodge conference room, where the public is invited.
A work session will occur with UAMPS the same day, October the 11th, on managing TUID in the long- term; including what technology will be needed in the future, financing options, and what opportunities may exist for TUID. All board members will be present so this will be a meeting open to the public.
Meetings are also scheduled for November 8th at noon and December 13th at 5:00, unless there’s a proposing fee increase for 2024, in which case Utah law dictates the December 13th meeting can’t be any earlier than 6:00 pm.
7) Update on MQ generator purchase and current generator major rebuild
John gave an update on the MQ generator replacement purchase and current major rebuild needs:
Turnkey industries is waiting for the oil sample to come back, which will most likely be next Thursday, the 24th of August. This oil sample will provide more information about the condition of the engine internally. If the sample comes back good the board can plan the pickup in Sparks, NV and the installation with Wheeler CAT.  
Details on the major rebuild involve looking at a long block versus an in-frame, which is a little bit cleaner, especially in a dusty environment. John is working on getting pricing information from CAT on the rebuild. It would be best to go with an in-block because of the extreme dusty and hot environment it would need to work in. It would be best to do the work during the winter, when the MQ is running and the power plant isn’t fully interrupted. 
The timeline for CAT doing the work would be two to three months out, which is normal, and there may be parts shortages also, so the sooner a decision can be reached the better. An estimate of the total project is $80,000 to $100,000, with a possible shortage of parts and labor accounting for the gap.   
Alexa asked, since the current generators have been operating approximately 10 years and are needing to be replaced/rebuilt, if it would be safe to assume in another ten years they would also need to be replaced/rebuilt. 
John answered that yes, eventually one day they would. There are things you can do such as to get new bearings and to inspect the windings to look for deterioration or “sandblasting” and have those dipped, baked and recoated. 
Alexa expressed concern at the ratio of the life of the generator, along with the significant maintenance costs, to the duration of past loans for the generators, which would be an additional 15 years past the rebuild/replacement. 
John agreed that unless there was cash in hand it would be hard to match up the service life to the timeline of such a long-term loan. Also it would be a good reason to look for alternative energy to extend the life of the generators, including hybrid systems where the generators are a backup or lion batteries. 

Alexa agreed that newer technologies with financing and grant options may be a good option to look at, such as Empowering America.  

In closing John planned to notified the board once the MQ oil test returned. 

8) Audit Findings: Alexa discussed the audit findings with the board:
The 2022 financials were audited by a professional firm and they came back with significant findings, or procedures that were not done property. The two major findings of the audit. The first finding being the severance payment to the previous manager was not given the tax treatments it should have been given; it was reported to the IRS on a 1099 which means that TUID underpaid payroll taxes. It also means that the manager overpaid his self-employment taxes. Alexa stated that she has attempted to reach the previous manager but has not been successful, so the next step is to send the documents to the IRS to sort out. The previous manager, Alexa stated, also has the option of calling the office to request a copy of these documents. This particular audit finding won’t be an issue this year but if there are employees who this applied to in the future it should be made sure that all compensation will go through payroll.

The second finding was that there were several important records from 2022 that could not be located, despite best efforts of staff to locate.  
An additional finding to be aware of not to repeat was that expenditures were over the budget at the end of 2022. In this case the budget should have been amended to reflect the actual expenses. 

Mike commented that because fuel prices jumped up to four dollars a gallon for diesel fuel it had a significant and unexpected effect on the budget. 

Alexa also explained that in addition, the reserves dipped under the bond requirements and explained that as a requirement of outstanding loans and as part of the terms of the loan TUID is required to keep certain reserves and that was not done and this should be not allowed to happen in the future. Alexa asked John if he knew when the final audit would be made available. 

John did not know for sure but will check in with Sophie. 

Alexa stated that as soon as they were available to them, they would be posted on the public notice site. 
John commented on the fact that in the future the audit and budget should be easier to read and interpret for everyone. 

9) Water Rights Application: Alexa gave an update on the water right situation, stating that TUID has now filed an amended application for water rights. BLM has withdrawn its protest and now the division of water rights will take the next step to either just say yes or no or require a hearing, or choose what to do next. She didn’t feel it would be a speedy decision. The next move for TUID is to wait for the division to tell us what we need to do next if anything.


10) TUID Property Asset: Alexa gave an update about the lots that Tom Hill donated to TUID and the mobile home that is sitting on the lots. Tom Hill has signed the amendment to loosen the deed restriction so now TUID can lease the mobile home, or let it sit empty, which was previously not allowed. Tom Hill had previously mailed it to TUID, and it was returned to him. He’s mailing it again; once received it can be recorded. 

Alexa explained that the mobile home turned out to not even be in TUID name, and that Ray Golden should be thanked for shuttling back and forth between the Brown brothers and the DMV and county office to sort it all out and get the mobile home into TUID’s name. There are now lots on which TUID can do more with a mobile home on it that it actually owns. 

Operations Report: John provided an operations report to the board to refer to which he discussed, category by category. He discussed how the current power plant is still an ongoing process to get running correctly, and not only the generators but also the communication systems, which are the electronics and the switches that run them. Two generators are running now, and in an effort to balance needs, budget and money with CAT, who charges a fifteen-hundred-dollar travel fee, any additional work is being combined, such as is with the breaker that is needing to be replaced but hasn’t arrived yet.  

John directed the board to the pictures and illustrations on the operations report to provide clarity to the technical aspects of the discussion, such as is with the battery chargers to keep voltage drops to each machine at a minimum when they crank vs. a battery bank and one charger for three machines, which should have long-term good health effects on the machines to have their own set of batteries and battery chargers. 
Another bigger item on the generator end is the ongoing efforts to clean and organize the power plant in order to provide a clean, safe, more usable and workable space as well as an optimal operating environment both inside and out. 

An example of possibly dead inventory was also discussed, in the form of a stack of meters, which were pictured in the operations report. It is unknown if current technology still supports these meters. They may be of more use to someone else if no longer supported and may be a waste of space.  John stated this as an example of items that would be shared with the board for their input. 

Next, John discussed water/well related issues. The water systems are working systems but well house number two doesn't work on solar, so there’s an ongoing investigation into why it wasn't on solar. When going to the solar setup, there’s an error on the VFD, are the electronics that drive the pump, so that's probably the issue. It will involve experts diagnosing that to be sure. The good news is that number two, after adjusting the controls, is running on auto again, so it’s supplying the cistern along with number one, which is good. It’s preferred that both be on solar, but the pumps are not turning 24/ 7. They're on and off depending on demand and tank levels. 

John also mentioned that one of the original installers of the power plant said that the old generators couldn't handle running the pumps, and it also took a lot bigger load to start them as well, so the benefit of having the well that will let water be supplied if there is some type of extended outage is a huge benefit.” 
Alexa mentioned that the loans on the solar don’t mature until 2045, so it would be good to see those working. 

John explained that it’s been difficult to identify who did the well installation. There’s no identification, although there is typically some. The manufacturer stickers are there and the Dorset controls information, which is the Scada supplier, but Dorset is an add-on. They look at the equipment, tie into it, and give you remote-control capability. It’s not the actual equipment. Sun systems is the solar VFD, John stated, and is considering contacting them to see if they have a record that TUID bought the equipment or if given a serial number they could tell him if their vendors bought it and who they are. 
Electricians have been unable to do any work, claiming the addition to Dorset is proprietary and they would have to tie into those. John stated it is a continuing effort on his part to get the solar panels working on the well. 

John discussed the biggest questions and confusion from consumers are regarding rates and believes there’s a much better grasp on understanding those on the part of everyone. It’s been helpful for consumers to be able to look at what they’ve used in the past year, choose the rate that’s optimal for them, understand the pricing and when this can take effect and commented that everyone has been appreciative of that information and help. 

John explained that for the previous month there was a lot more usage; it was a lot hotter, and you could see it, even in the monitoring of the generators and when they were having to double up and run two generators. John commented that there’s a good community, and the questions are legitimate and that we’re more than happy to do what we can to help people. 

Alexa asked about visitation to the office. 

John explained that there’s been several people stop by to visit and ask a question or two. He stated it’s a good working office and a good location and that people are welcome to come by. He said that others have inquired about having power installed, and how that's still one of the bigger sources of questions, too, so we're working with them on what it costs and where the fees lie in that. 

Also, John updated to the board that there’s been a lot of work in bill.com being done, which should help with future accounting efforts to streamline and make financials more understandable.  He explained that there have been a lot of bills at one time. The generator being one of them along with other periodic testing, and that it would be good to be able to budget for those recurring bills and make use of a calendar to make them more expected and understandable. As time goes on it will be all sorted out and much easier and more regular, and a consultant won’t be needed every time to read the financials; the goal is to be able to read those ourselves and look at a summary report that everyone can understand. 

Additional Comments: Ray Golden provided additional comments to the discussion of water rights and the generators with UAMPS, stating that Garfield County has become a very close and powerful partner with NLP. He explained that there was a 911 call from Ticaboo, to which NPS sent law enforcement, but they could not find the address of where the 911 call came from. They felt from the call that it was a type of medical emergency, so they knocked on several employee houses looking for the address, but no one knew the address. When the county was notified of this, they built street signs and now those street signs are up. NPS has been taking pictures of the signs so that they could get a better understanding of where streets and homes are located. 
Ray also commented that when he discussed the water rights issue with the county Kaden Figgins from BLM said that he got a directive from the Commissioners to help Ticaboo get that sorted out. Then recently with UAMPS coming to town, Jerry Taylor said that he was going to try to get there for the meeting. So, in all of the struggles, Ray suggested that we remember that we all have a powerful ally on the other side of the county that’s eager to help. 

10) Call to adjourn meeting
Alexa Wilson called to adjourn the meeting with the agenda and discussions complete, asked for any additional comment and motioned to adjourn the meeting. Amy Golden seconded the motion, Mike Morland seconded, and the meeting was adjourned at 6:20 pm.
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